	SCOTTISH ADVISORY PANEL FOR OUTDOOR EDUCATION

Minutes of the Meeting
University of Edinburgh
7th September 2017
	[image: image1.jpg]&* SAPOE





	
	


	Present
	Apologies

	Alan Smith – East Dunbartonshire

Ali Dreyer – Fife
Ali Morgan – Honorary Member (pm)
Andrew Horrell – University of Edinburgh 

Andy Beveridge – Honorary Member

Andy McNamara – North Ayrshire

Bill Stephen – Midlothian
Chalmers Smith – Honorary Member (pm)
Colin Nicoll – Aberdeenshire
Dave Horrocks - Aberdeenshire and Moray
Des Bagshaw - SCIS

Gillian Anderson – Education Scotland
Gordon Smith – Scottish Borders

Imogen Furlong - Highland
Jamie Smith - Climb Scotland
Jane Jackson – Falkirk

John Hamilton – SAAF and Honorary Member

Keir Bloomer (pm)

Liz Brookes – East Lothian

Natalie Polack – Website Content Manager

Neil Wightwick – Glasgow City

Nigel Marshall – Honorary Member

Paul Stark – West Lothian
Phil Thompson –University of Stirling (pm)

Rebecca Davies – University of Stirling (pm)

Roger Scrutton - University of Edinburgh (part of am and pm)

Rona Young - Argyll and Bute
Simon Beames – University of Edinburgh (am)
Tim Pickering – Western Isles
Tim Stott – Liverpool John Moores University (pm)
Will Manners – Highland 
Willie White – East Ayrshire 

	Andrew Bradshaw – Edinburgh

Bob Sharp

Cliff Smith – Edinburgh

Dave Fowler – Honorary Member

Dave Fox – Honorary Member
Dave Girling – Perth College
Derek Napier – Dundee

Don MacLean – Honorary Member
Gavin Howat – Honorary Member
Jane Campbell Morrison – AALS
John Hall – Honorary Member
Isi Oakley – Western Isles
Mary Fox - Clackmannanshire
Mike Taveren – Dumfries and Galloway

Natalie White – Education Scotland

Rosamund Rodriguez – East Renfrewshire
Tosh Scott - Clackmannanshire



	Minutes of the SAPOE AGM 
	ACTIONS

	1
	Welcome, Acceptance of minutes and Matters Arising
Gordon Smith was in the chair. All those attending a SAPOE meeting for the first time were welcomed to the meeting. The minutes from the last meeting were accepted as accurate.
Actions carried forward from previous meeting

· ACTION: Share the draft leaflet for parents on outdoor learning when available, so content can be checked with LA’s interested 
· ACTION: Continue an evaluation of the CTC cycling courses 
· ACTION: Write to Sue Langlands, Scottish Government Curriculum team to express concerns about the termination of the Outdoor Learning Development Officer post


· ACTION: Check availability of MSc student to give a presentation on Socratic Classroom and how this has been used for questionnaires for pupils

· ACTION: Working Group Session – Part 2. Put slot on the agenda for future meeting to review the feedback 

· ACTION: Keep SAPOE up to date with situation in Edinburgh: being challenged by a trampoline centre about staff being told not to sign waiver


	Willie

Cliff

SAPOE Exec

Bill Stephen

Derek

Cliff



	
	Education Scotland Update (Gillian Anderson)

Gillian presented a summary of the following points:

· Karen Reid has been appointed Interim Chief Executive

· Graeme Logan has been appointed Interim Chief Inspector

· An statement about priorities (1) Embedding the Curriculum for excellence; (2) Streamlining assessment; and (3) Closing the poverty related attainment gap, is available on the website

· The next steps of the Governance Review have been published and there will be more control locally over funding and decision making

· Outdoor Learning, space and grounds are forming part of a draft document that is being prepared to provide a Vision up to 2030

· Discussion about sustainable development goals is on-going

National Improvement Hub

· Any items added to the NIH have to provide support to practitioners to improve practice. Gillian can assist with getting information such as Case Studies loaded onto the site

· Set-up of the site is very different to before with sections such as ‘Research’ where items can be added

GLOW

· Gillian can help if any SAPOE Reps need GLOW partner access. Any requests would need to meet criteria that have been set
National Network for Outdoor Learning (NNOL)

· Gillian will be supporting two events for the NNOL: (1) An Autumn event on 1st November 2017 at a youth hostel in Glasgow for those in a strategic role; and (2) A Spring event for practitioners

Gillian’s role:

· This covers health, well-being and outdoor learning

· Will support and share information on the National Improvement Hub, bulletins and with the National Network for Outdoor Learning

The following points were raised in discussion:

· Need to feedback to Education Scotland that Outdoor Learning needs to be represented on teams for numeracy, literacy, science … not just on the Health & Well-being team
· Challenging to communicate coherent message to Parliament with something that cuts across many areas

· What is the fit between nationally defining children in poverty and the move to locally taking action?

· Have to show how Pupil equity Fund (PEF) money will be used

· Two schools in Midlothian have recruited Outdoor Learning staff with PEF funding

· Concern that SQA have been consulting with the IOL, which is more English- focused

· ACTION: Feedback to Education Scotland that SAPOE would like to see Outdoor Learning represented on all teams (e.g. Numeracy, Literacy, Science …)


· ACTION: SAPOE would welcome an invitation to whichever group / forum takes forward the Outdoor Learning / Learning for Sustainability vision

· ACTION: Follow-up the comment that the SQA have been consulting with the IOL

	Gillian

Gillian to ask Ian Menzies

Gordon



	2a
	Update on Licensing (John Hamilton)

AALA Board 

Recruiting to fill a vacancy and there were 3 applicants. John has asked for the minutes to be posted on the website. This used to be done by Gavin Howat.

Licensing

It is believed that the HSE are looking to withdraw funding support for licensing and the options under consideration are thought to be:
· Status Quo with increased costs
· AALA+ which would have an increased scope and reach

· Non-statutory scheme that is being worked on by UKAIG

These 3 options will be presented to the Board in December and the proposals will need to be submitted by 1st November 2017.

The following points were raised in discussion:

· Frances Kelly is supporting  Option 3 by provided her time


· John Hamilton is attending the UKAIG meetings on behalf of SAAF and it staying neutral and reporting back to SAPOE

· The Scottish Government support a statutory scheme 


· Concern that licensing is not devolved, so the choice of options may be driven by 55 million people in England vs 5 million in Scotland


· Q: How will the HSE judge ‘support from the industry in Scotland’? Is this SAAF? What is SAAF’s statement on this?

· A:  Scottish Industry meeting will be held. Those invited will be Andy Sinclair, Frances Kelly, Cameron Adam, SAAF and SAPOE. Parents, licence holders and those who would be covered under the increased scope should also be included.


· Worth keeping in contact with the UKAIG


· Very frustrating that Scotland has been through this consultation process already and the position has been made clear and has not changed in the last 2 years

· ACTION: Draft an e-mail to send to SAPOE Reps to ask again about views on licensing


	Gordon



	2b
	AALS Report (Jane Campbell Morrison, Senior Inspector (Scotland)) 

Jane wasn’t able to attend the meeting. Any information will be circulated after the meeting.

	

	3i
	Chair’s Report (Gordon Smith)
Real World Learning

Rob Bushby, Real World Learning has written to and received a reply from John Swinney. It may be worth co-ordinating future requests / invitations.
· ACTION: Check whether the reply to RWL can be shared with SAPOE members

Scottish Cycling

Gordon met with Christine Fox, the new development officer. He has asked for a decrease in price and the ability for SAPOE Reps / colleagues to run more of the courses themselves to avoid having to pay for tutors. Gordon would like to run one course and then make a decision.
Licensing

In July, Gordon became aware that SAPOE was listed on the new UKAIG website. He asked for SAPOE’s name to be removed for the website at this time but for a dialogue with the group to remain open.
	Gordon

	3ii
	Secretary’s Report (Derek Napier)

Nothing to report as Derek was on annual leave.

	

	3iii
	Treasurer’s Report (Jane Jackson)
Signatures for the bank account are in the process of being changed. Some LA’s still need to pay their membership fees for 2017 / 2018.

· ACTION: Update the membership fee spreadsheet to indicate which LA’s have paid and send reminders

	Natalie P

	3iv
	Going Out There – Overseas Toolkit and WOW (Jane Jackson)

World of Work (WOW) 
The working group that was tasked with producing some content on work experience placements that could be added to the ‘Going Out There’ website has stalled.

· ACTION: Speak to Klaus Meyer to check whether this is still one of his targets and if so, ask him to re-engage with the working group

Going Out There website 

The original funding from the Scottish Government / Education Scotland ran out two years ago. Three options were discussed: (1) SAPOE should take over the maintenance of the site; (2) Education Scotland would provide financial support to SAPOE to maintain the site; and (3) Education Scotland would take ownership of the site. An on-going commitment to support the site was made in the original meetings and more recently, Option 2 was agreed but no money has been received by SAPOE.

· ACTION: Ask for funding of ~£2000 /year to be provided

Overseas toolkit – the team working on the toolkit materials met in January and one more meeting is needed to finish work on these documents.

· ACTION: Agree a date to complete the work

App Development

Jane met with an MSc student from the University of Stirling who has developed a prototype app based on the ‘Going Out There’ website. Funding from Education Scotland would be needed to develop this further and make it available to all teachers.

· ACTION: Speak to Education Scotland 


	Gillian

Gillian

Jane, Will and Ali

Jane

	3v
	Training (Liz Brookes)
EVC and OLC Course Director training dates have been set:
· 13th December 2017 for OLC Course Director training

· 10th January 2018 for EVC Course Director training

· ACTION: Send prices for internal / external candidates to Natalie
· ACTION: Send application forms to those who expressed an interest

· ACTION: Get update on OLC training from OEAP. Is it still needed, as cards are now available on Harvey Maps website


	Liz

Natalie P

Liz

	3vi
	Innovation Fund Project Updates 

Outdoor Learning Hubs, West Lothian (Paul Stark)
Mike Harvey, Rona Jensen and Katrina Rankine have been working with two clusters of schools in Livingston on raising attainment in numeracy and literacy for pupils in SIMD bandings 1 and 2. John Lewis and Mike Harvey applied for £120k of funding and this was used to fund 1.5 FTE staff from the Low Port Centre and 0.5 FTE of a primary teacher. 

There were 2 study classes from P5, 2 control classes from P5 and the whole population of all the primary schools in the two clusters. The intervention with the P5 classes took place from January – April 2017. Initial results from the CEM testing and other testing devised by the project teams looks extremely promising. 

Next steps: 

· Time needs to be allocated to finish the project report, so it can be circulated

· Paul suggested that PEF money could be used to take the work forward. He is planning to drive the work forward with the Health & Well-being group in the Council

· Gillian said she could ask for the finished report to be added to the NIH under the Programmes area

The following points were raised in discussion:

· Q: What has happened to the staff involved in the project?

· A: Returned to previous roles at Low Port Centre and school


· Q: Did the Outdoor Learning approach cause the improvement seen or was it just because the topic was presented in a different way and therefore got more attention?


· A paper published in 1997 showed that the effect of trying a new approach dies away if not integrated into the curriculum

· Q: How will the roll out work now that the Low Port Centre is in a Trust and no longer part of the Council?
· A: The Trust is fully owned by the Council and the two organisations have a very close working relationship

· Outdoor Learning should be available for all children. Is some research flawed by the group getting the Outdoor Learning covering different material / topics to those being taught in the classroom?

· Scottish Orienteering could offer Level 1 courses with an SQA award. New courses are more tailored to the Scottish Curriculum

· Need research evidence to support the rollout more widely 

· ACTION: Send project ideas to Natalie White, so they can be submitted to the Scottish Research Hub to get experts involved

· ACTION: Share the website link for the Scottish Research Hub

East Ayrshire: Curriculum Outdoors Attainment Challenge COACh 
(Willie White)

Approach taken was specialist team teaching in 7 schools with P1, P4, P7 classes. Initial data analysis show that literacy has improved significantly compared to control groups in P4 and P6 and currently waiting for data on numeracy. EAC have committed to rolling out COACh over 3 years to remaining primary schools using Attainment Challenge funding and have employed an additional outdoor teacher. 

	

	3vii
	Communications report (Natalie Polack)

In the last quarter, Natalie has posted news items on website and Twitter, plus shared CLPL training course dates and other posts on Twitter.

Twitter: now up to 536 followers.

Work on the website is underway and a link to the development site will be circulated soon.
· ACTION: New text is needed for the Curriculum for Excellence page on the SAPOE website
	Natalie W to draft


	3viii
	NGB Reports and Questions 

Nothing to report.
	

	4
	Climb Scotland: Scottish Schools’ Climbing Competition

(Jamie Smith, Team Leader)
Jamie Smith from Climb Scotland spoke about the Scottish Schools’ Climbing Competition, which was launched two years ago at EICA:Ratho. A copy of his presentation is included as a separate document. Posters and flyers about the event are available from Jamie and qualifying rounds are being held at various locations for P4 – P5 and P6 –P7 age groups from 9th September – 29th October 2017.

Jamie is also working on the creation of resources for the use of traverse walls and bouldering blocks, which could be used alongside the Significant Aspects of Learning in PE / Climbing resource and the NICAS and NIBAS schemes.
· ACTION: Anyone interested in joining the working group should contact Jamie

The following points were discussed:
· Q: Is there potential for Climb Scotland to work with partners / university to develop a way of recording personal developments, e.g. developing confidence as part of a nurture group

· A: A charity called Urban Uprising is working with young people in Glasgow and East Dunbartonshire and using NIBAS. The aim is to set-up a club that young people could join after completing an initial course

	All SAPOE Members

	5
	‘40 years on: Just how ‘life changing’ are school expeditions?’

(Professor Tim Stott)

Professor Tim Stott from Liverpool John Moores University gave a very interesting presentation on ‘40 years on: Just how ‘life changing’ are school expeditions?’ This piece of research was conducted with a group who had attended expeditions in the 1970’s with Wallace High School and who had subsequently attended reunion where they were interviewed about their memories, experiences and the influence of these experiences on their and their families’ life choices since the expeditions.

Tim’s presentation is attached as a separate document. The following points were raised in discussion:

· Applauded the academic rigour

· This research highlights the value of the expeditions

· A few establishments are running expeditions of this type but the trend is towards identifying blockers


· Colin Nicoll, Aberdeenshire is running expeditions with his school that involve walking, cycling or canoeing up to 600km. A charitable element is included and this year will be the 10th year that an expedition has been run. The expeditions are for the S1 – S3 age group and usually last 7 – 9 days but involve an entire year of input from the young people in planning and preparation. The young people gain value from the experience of ‘journeying’ at a cost of ~£350 rather than ~£3000, which is the typical cost for a company-organised experience of this type. Colin would be interested in involving someone from research


· Ability to run this type of expedition depends on having supportive management


· Don’t agree with all the complaints that are often made about LA bureaucracy. All SAPOE Reps are providing training to schools to support excursions

· Remember attending an excursion at school but it was poorly facilitated and the participant suffered from reverse culture shock


· Q: How do we take examples like this piece of research and pass the message back to those in a position of influence to get more of these opportunities for young people?

· A: Present the findings in response to an item of concern to the Scottish Government / Local Authority. Provide formative social experience in a meaningful context


· A study of how we get the message across in England vs Scotland would be interesting. In England, the approach has been to work with the Paul Hamlyn Foundation, who has provided £2 million of funding to the Learning Away Consortium. Maybe one route is for Scotland to find a benefactor to work with on a similar study?

· Even one night away can be a big experience for a young person


· ACTION: Agenda item for the next meeting – What should SAPOE do next? Can we produce a plan to take forward the findings from Tim’s presentation?

	Derek


	6
	'Residential Outdoor Education in Scotland. Was it really better in the ‘Golden Era’ of the 1970's? Is Inclusion spending making a difference?’ 

- A research project by the University of Stirling (Rebecca Davies)
Rebecca Davies from the University of Stirling gave a summary of her research project and asked for input from SAPOE Reps.  Rebecca has been working with Willie White, East Ayrshire using data from EVOLVE on residential excursions and Duke of Edinburgh expeditions. She also needs anecdotes and a list of centres used in the 1970’s for comparative purposes. Her project dead-line is April 2018. 
Questions of interest to Rebecca include:

· Number of beds and number of centres

· Adventure vs non-adventure element to the residential

· Have funding streams changed?

· ACTION: Contact Rebecca if you have anecdotes or names of centres used in the 1970’s. Rebecca’s e-mail address is: rmd00003@students.stir.ac.uk 

· ACTION: Contact Rebecca if you are willing to discuss involvement 

The following points were raised in discussion:
· John Telford did his PhD in a related area. Maybe contact him


· In 1996, buildings were devolved to local authorities


· Q: How is number of centres being determined? 

· A: AALA data


· Mixture of LA centres, trusts and private centres now


· There will be a split between primary and secondary pupils; primary pupils will probably participate in more residentials involving adventurous activities


· Decrease in number of beds available might correlate with a decrease pupil numbers, so don’t look at one of these  in isolation 


· Should we line up more project ideas for undergraduates?


· If the findings show that those pupils in the lowest SIMD decile bandings are not accessing residentials is there a danger that they might be stopped?


· Could circulate a list of questions to the Heads of Centres, as they will be interested in any findings on the capacity in Scotland


· Could ask Sport Scotland for data on where sports are being carried out to get an idea of the adventure element

	Everyone

SAPOE Reps whose LA’s use EVOLVE

	7
	AOB

Restrictions on Educational Visits 

The meeting was asked whether any LA’s are restricting excursions due to the threat of terrorism. All LA’s stated it was business as usual except Falkirk where a temporary measure has been put in place: No approval for any overseas excursions not already in the system. Scottish Borders stated that it was business as usual but risk assessment needs to include a plan for cities. Fife stated that it was business as usual but a memo has been sent out to remind everyone that all excursions need to be approved.
The meeting was asked whether any LA’s are restricting school activities following the recent rafting fatality on a World Challenge excursion.
· Falkirk: Not including rafting on any future trips

Payment for working overnight

Following changes to the Working Time Directive, the meeting was asked whether any LA’s are planning to start paying staff if they have to work overnight, e.g. supervising a group on an expedition, and how the issue of staff being entitled to a break the following day will work for those away with a group:

· Western Isles: have just employed an apprentice and any hours worked overnight will count towards their usual weekly hours

· Glasgow: will be paid minimum wage

· East Lothian: currently under discussion
· Scottish Borders: confirmed on 4th October that any expedition staff/staff with overnight supervision responsibilities will be paid throughout the entirety of their shift, but only at minimum wage for the “non-contact” times i.e. after activities/sessions have finished, lights out/sleeping time.

	

	8
	Dates of meetings for 2017 / 2018

Tuesday 5th December 2017 and Thursday – Friday 15 – 16th March 2018
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